
1 
 

CITY OF PACIFICA 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 

MINUTES 
  

October 13, 2015 
Pacifica Police Station, 2075 Coast Highway 

Approved on November 10, 2015 
 

In attendance were members:  Peter Menard, Jim Heldberg, Kevin Cubba, Courtney Conlon, 
Victor Spano (arrived during Item 7), David Joves, David Leal.  

Council members: none present  

Staff:  City Manager Lorie Tinfow, Assistant City Manager Lorenzo Hines, Jr., Economic 
Development Manager Anne Stedler, Executive Assistant Sarah Coffey 

Absent: Brent Shedd, Matthew Dougherty 

 
1) Call to Order  

 
Chair Peter Menard called the meeting to order at 6:20 pm. 

 
2) Acknowledgement of Membership Changes 

 
New members, David Joves and David Leal, were welcomed by the Committee. Each 
Committee member introduced him/herself with a brief background. Courtney Conlon 
noted that this will be her last meeting as an Economic Development Committee member 
since she will be retiring at the end of October. Peter expressed his appreciation to 
Courtney for her contributions to the Economic Development Committee, noting that she is 
the one who greatly influenced Peter to get involved with the Committee. 

 
3) Approval of September 8, 2015 Minutes 

 
Peter noted that a quorum of voting members in attendance at the last meeting can 
approve the minutes; Jim, Peter and Kevin will be reviewing the draft minutes for 
comment, as Courtney was not present at the last meeting. Jim commented that he was 
very pleased with the presentation of the Annual Report to City Council, Peter and Anne 
did a good job with the slides and City Council members appeared to be impressed; 
Courtney agreed with Jim’s comments. Jim moved to approve the Minutes as drafted; 
Kevin seconds the motion. Aye: 3; Abstain: 3 (Victor was not present for the vote). Passed 
unanimously by members that were present at September 8 meeting. 

 
4) Oral Communication from the Public at Opening 

 
Horace Hinshaw introduced himself as the editor of the Pacifica Tribune. He informed the 
Committee that the Tribune has been sold and is under new ownership as of last Thursday 
afternoon; employees were informed on Friday morning. The new owner from a company 
known as Battle Born Media is from Las Vegas and is the former publisher of the Las 
Vegas Review. He bought 6 weekly papers in Nevada and 6 in Marin County. Tribune 
readers will notice that it is printed on a new type of paper in tomorrow’s edition. They 
have also gone to an earlier print schedule, with the deadline to push out to print moved 
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up to Monday afternoon. The Tribune has existed since 1937, and it only reports 
community news. The name will remain the same, and he anticipates that the format as a 
community newspaper will remain the same. Horace would like to take the photos of the 
two new Economic Development Committee members and do a write-up in the Tribune on 
the new members. 
 
City Manager Lorie Tinfow expressed that Peter did a great job presenting the Annual 
Report to City Council. She called attention to the City of Pacifica post-it pads and 
magnets that the City gave out at the City’s Fog Fest booth and brought some for the EDC 
members tonight. 

 
5) Brown Act Compliance Review & Training 

 
City Manager Lorie Tinfow provided an overview and discussion on the Brown Act using 
the brochure, “A Pocket Guide to Open Meeting Laws in California: The Brown Act” 
(Exhibit A), as reference. She reviewed “Who’s Covered”, noting that the Economic 
Development Committee falls under “legislative bodies” within the “covered” category. She 
reviewed “Who’s Not Covered”, noting that ad hoc committees comprised of less than a 
quorum of members falls within the “not covered” category. Specifically for the Economic 
Development Committee with nine active members now seated, this means that an ad hoc 
committee would need to be comprised of less than five members. Ad hoc committees 
must be active for less than one year; otherwise they become standing committees and 
would become covered under the Brown Act laws. Ad hoc committees still adhere to public 
transparency as there is always an agenda item for the ad hoc committee to report on its 
progress during regular Committee meetings.  
 
Lorie also discussed what is considered a “meeting”; it does not need to be very structured 
(for example, if Committee members meet at Starbuck’s and those present meet a quorum 
that could be considered a meeting and be subject to Brown Act laws and notification 
requirements). The key is to avoid clustering. If members of the Committee all attend a 
conference, they must take care not to discuss Committee business while in attendance. 
Closed meetings were briefly discussed, but will likely not apply to the Economic 
Development Committee as closed meetings are allowed for personnel issues, labor 
negotiations, pending litigation.  
 
“What Must Happen” section of the brochure was reviewed, including meeting notification 
requirements (for regular EDC meeting on Tuesday, the agenda must be posted by 6pm 
on prior Saturday – staff usually posts by close of business on Friday), location 
requirements, not requiring sign-in, allowance of recording, allowance for public address, 
requirement of public votes (i.e. no private ballots), not discussing anything not on the 
agenda and documents circulated considered as public and subject to the Public Records 
Act. Lorie emphasized that documents circulated to Committee members includes emails, 
and those emails are considered public records. That is why each Committee member has 
their own assigned City email address; if their personal email is used to conduct 
Committee business, then that could open their personal email up for public review. The 
“What If” scenarios from the brochure were reviewed, including explanation of “daisy 
chain” and “spoke and wheel” methods of communication. Peter pointed out that the 
“spoke and wheel” communications also apply to third parties. David Joves asked what if a 
developer is contacting each member unbeknownst to the others, for example; Lorie 
responded that if the potential for such a situation is suspected, it may be best just to listen 
without offering a response or further information to the developer. Communications 
around scheduling are OK. Lorie also discussed the example of calling in for a Committee 
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meeting via teleconference, emphasizing that the agenda must be posted 72 hours in 
advance at the location of the caller and the location must be open to the public. Lorie, 
Lorenzo and Anne are all available to answer any questions members may have about the 
Brown Act. 
 

Action Items – None 
 
6) Anticipating November Election of Chair and Vice Chair 

 
Lorie informed the Committee that the City Council set the schedule for reporting of 
Annual Reports from Commissions and Committees to the Council for September, and the 
changing of the Chair for Commissions and Committees for November of each year. She 
clarified that there is no requirement to change the Chair of the Committee / Commission, 
but an election must be held for the position of Chair. Roberts Rules of Order specify that 
nominations are to be made from the floor. Members may nominate themselves or another 
member for position of Chair and Vice Chair.  Election of the Chair / Vice Chair must be on 
the November meeting agenda. 
 

Action Items:  
• Set an agenda item for election of Chair / Vice Chair for November meeting. 
 

7) 2015-16 City Budget Presentation   
 

(Victor Spano joined the meeting during the Budget Presentation.) 
 
Assistant City Manager Lorenzo Hines, Jr. delivered a presentation to the Committee on 
the 2015-16 City Budget and distributed a brochure “2015-2016 Budget By the Numbers” 
(Exhibit B). The following highlights main ideas from the presentation: 

• Annual Budget is approved by City Council 
• Approved 2015-2016 Budget is available on City’s website 
• Fiscal Year for City of Pacifica is July 1 – June 30. 
• City Council’s Work Plan is included in the 2015-16 Budget 

o Launch Economic Development Program is at the top of the list 
• Main themes in this budget 

o Cost Recovery 
o Live within means: annual expenses <= annual revenues 
o One-time money for one-time expenses 
o Financial transparency 

• Long-term Financial Plan is a 5-year plan that is updated annually. Also available on 
City’s website. 

• City budget comprised of 26 funds. General Fund is discretionary and must be 
balanced. City staff and operations of most departments use the General Fund 
budget; Wastewater Treatment Plan operates under separate funds. Others include 
Disaster Recovery Fund; special revenue funds for Gas Tax, Housing In-Lieu, Park 
In-Lieu; Enterprise Funds that support themselves with their own revenue such as 
Beach Parking, Wastewater Treatment Facility; Trust funds; General Capital 
Improvement Fund; etc. Each fund has its own financial statements. Each fund 
operates similar to its own separate business. For example, Fund 22 borrowed from 
Fund 2 and the monies borrowed need to be paid back with interest. 

• Current Citywide appropriation is $74M; the General Fund comprises $28.8M. 
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• Fee schedule is included in the budget. City tries to structure fees to recover the cost 
of services (ex: for swimming, building permits, business license permits, Public 
Records Request copies, etc.). For example, Parks, Beaches and Recreation 
Department programs recover about 85% of their costs. 

• Expenses are still growing faster than revenue. 
• Economic Development Committee & its impact on the budget 

o Commercial entities drive some property tax revenue. For each $1 in property 
tax, $0.24 goes to the City. 

o Sales tax revenue = 9% current rate for San Mateo County: only 0.75% goes to 
the City. 

o Transient Occupancy Tax (TOT) from hotels = 12% current rate – all goes to the 
City. TOT comprises about 6% of the General Fund revenue. Hotels are the 
biggest opportunity for increasing City revenue. 

 
Courtney requested a copy of the PowerPoint presentation; Lorenzo passed around the 
2015-16 budget binder and mentioned that the budget is available on the City’s website. 
Peter mentioned Proposition 13 and its impact on property tax revenue. David Joves 
asked if employers pay a payroll tax; Lorenzo is not aware of a payroll tax, but business do 
pay business license fees annually. Courtney brought up Airbnb as an issue, and the 
missed opportunity for TOT not being collected on Airbnb. She mentioned there are 290 
hotel rooms in Pacifica, and they are typically booked. The travel writer program 
sponsored by the Chamber of Commerce has increased hotel usage in recent years.  
 
Lorenzo mentioned SuperBowl 50 (SB50) and its potential impact on revenues. Lorenzo 
reported that Pacifica was one of the earliest cities written up on the Super Bowl 50 
website in their “50 Perfect Hours” series. There was also great exposure at Fog Fest with 
the visiting Lombardi trophies, former 49er Dana Stubblefield and a write-up in the Pacifica 
Tribune. Courtney indicated that hotels are already booked for SB50. Kevin mentioned 
people talking about taking vacation and renting their homes to SB50 visitors. Anne 
brought up opportunities for retail sales, restaurant sales, gas sales, groceries that may 
increase due to visitors during SB50. 
 
Lorenzo informed the Committee that the City is working on updating the City website. 
 
Anne reminded the Committee of Kevin’s presentation on vacant commercial space a few 
months ago, noting the disparities of information available on properties. Anne has done 
some work in the following areas to address commercial vacancies in Pacifica: Anne 
obtained City Manager Lorie Tinfow’s authorization for making a database of information 
on commercial properties, possibly with help from high school or college students with 
information gathering an inputting. Anne’s membership in her economic development 
industry group provides access to COSTAR, a national database where brokers, buyers 
and tenants can see commercial space available in Pacifica. COSTAR also provides 
information and analytics for real estate analysis. Anne stated that landlords can also be 
encouraged to list commercial vacancies. 
 

Action Items – None 
 

8) Topics for Committee Discussion and Possible Action   
 
a. Status of Ad Hoc Committees 
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Peter reminded the Committee that the Ad Hoc Committees have been disbanded, and we 
will look towards identifying specific goals around which to form new Ad Hoc Committees. 
Anne gave examples such as web presence, physical presence (e.g. signage, property 
maintenance), events (City processes, opportunities). 

 
b. Formation of New Ad Hoc Committees 

 
In the interest of time, Peter suggested postponing this agenda item to the November 
meeting. Victor moved to postpone discussion of Formation of New Ad Hoc Committees to 
November meeting; David Joves seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously by 
members present – Aye: 7, No: 0; Abstain: 0. 
 
Jim advised to allow for more time for this agenda item when placed on the November 
agenda. 
 

Action Items:  
• Move Item 8b to Agenda for next meeting (November). 

 
9) Committee Work Planning and Segway Tour 

 
Anne mentioned that the City’s fiscal challenges present an opportune challenge to this 
Committee in planning what the Committee does and prioritizing work to get the “biggest 
bang for our buck”. The Committee must be thoughtful of our energy as a small group and 
make progress in sequence to build on opportunities. Anne would like this Committee to 
work with consultant Laree Kiely for a few working sessions to assist with work planning 
and efficiency, taking input from the Committee members as the primary building blocks 
for the sessions. Anne is working on budgeting for this consultant. Peter mentioned that 
Anne pulled him in on some of her calls with Laree, and she recognizes that this 
Committee comes with a lot of talent and expertise as well as adding new talent from the 
newest members. He would like to be sure the consultant can integrate the analysis that 
the Committee has already done. Kevin asked if the working sessions would need to be a 
public meeting in the interest of the Brown Act. Peter confirmed that the sessions will be 
public.  
 
Peter thanked Jim leading the Segway tour that has been scheduled for next Tuesday 
around 5pm starting at Jim’s shop in Rockaway. Jim will show the group how to ride the 
Segway and will explore Pacifica, promoting the fun Pacifica has to offer. Peter reminded 
participants that Committee business and agenda items cannot be discussed during the 
event. Peter would like the event to be close to the regular public tours that Jim offers. 
Victor sees this as a great teambuilding event and applauds the idea. Courtney has been 
on several of Jim’s tours; he does a great job in really showing off Pacifica and she has 
learned something new on each tour she’s taken. Jim has nine machines, and one is his; 
so he will be able to accommodate eight additional participants. David Joves and Kevin 
Cubba cannot attend. 

 
Action Items – None 
 

10) Chamber of Commerce Update 
 

Courtney will officially be retiring from the Chamber of Commerce on October 30. Her 
husband has been retired for 13 years. After a five month search with 25 applicants, 
Courtney knows that the Chamber will be in the best hands with new CEO Vickie Flores. It 
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was important for the Chamber Board to find someone who is invested in Pacifica. Vickie 
graduated from Oceana High School and made her way to Silicon Valley. She comes with 
great talent as well as close connections to Pacifica. Vickie Flores started as Chamber of 
Commerce CEO on October 5. The Board is putting on a meet-and-greet with Chamber 
members and an invitation extended to this Committee as well on October 29 at Nick’s from 
5pm to 9pm. This will be a goodbye to Courtney and a meet-and-greet with new CEO 
Vickie. 
 
Courtney thanked this Committee for their work and has enjoyed being a member of this 
Committee. She mentioned that there is a November ballot item for the Chamber 
representative to the Economic Development Committee, at which time we will see if Victor 
stays on as Chamber representative. We will also see if Vickie is seated on the Economic 
Development Committee by the City Council to take Courtney’s place, as Courtney was 
appointed by the City Council as an individual member, not as a Chamber representative. 
 
Victor reminded the Committee that October 27 from 7:00pm – 8:30pm will be the Aspiring 
Entrepreneurs Mixer at First National Bank in Linda Mar. Speaker include Jean Headley with 
opening remarks; Beth Lemke owner of A Grape in the Fog; headliner Robert Shoffner, 
Executive Director of San Mateo County Small Business Development Center. There will 
also be someone from the bank speaking about banking needs for small businesses and 
someone from the Chamber of Commerce. Courtney will get Pacific Coast TV 26 to video 
the event. 
 

11) Oral Communication from the Public at Closing 
 
Vickie Flores spoke at closing, stating that she hopes to be appointed to Courtney’s position 
on this Committee. She started as Chamber of Commerce CEO on October 5, and is still 
immersed in meeting people. She feels that this Committee is a great group and is looking 
forward to working with each member. 
 

12) Oral Communications from the Committee 
 
Peter mentioned the articles that were submitted for Committee review by Jim, Kevin and 
Anne. These articles were sent by email to Committee members. Peter encourages 
members to send articles they find of interest to Anne to push out to other members. Peter 
also encourages members to volunteer items for the Topics for Future Items list. 
 
David Joves expressed appreciation for Lorenzo’s budget presentation, getting into details 
at a level that spoke to the audience. He enjoyed Lorie’s education on the Brown Act as 
well. David Joves is excited to learn more. He suggested adding a future topic for 
developing norms for interacting with the public, particularly since the EDC members are 
ambassadors. 
 
David Leal commented on future topic #4 regarding the utility box / pole art. He mentioned 
that North Fair Oaks near Redwood City put out an RFP for artists for $500 per art piece for 
utility box art. This may be an idea to consider. He brought up Airbnb on the future topics 
list, indicating that San Francisco has a measure on the ballot now and millions of dollars 
are being spent against Measure F. We may want to wait to see what happens in San 
Francisco on this topic before taking any action on the issue of Airbnb. David Leal would like 
to add a future topic on resources for private events in Pacifica (e.g. weddings, filming, etc.) 
such as a brochure that details sites, permitting, local restaurants / catering, wedding 
planning. David mentioned getting married two years ago; weddings are expensive and 
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there is a lot of money involved in the industry around weddings. He mentioned going on a 
tour of the castle, and the castle as a potential wedding / film location. He would also like to 
have some discussion on a future agenda on how to discuss future large development sites 
such as the Beach Boulevard site and the Quarry. 
 
Kevin welcomed David Leal and David Joves to the Committee; it will be good to get new 
perspectives on topics. He reminded the new members of their city email addresses, and 
mentioned that those email addresses will be published. Members should know when and 
how to respond to email as committee members. He mentioned that as soon as the Council 
reappointed him, he had received email messages at 1:00am when the City Council 
adjourned. 
 
Courtney thanked David Leal for all of his ideas. She informed the committee that a wedding 
brochure was done in the Tribune years ago, and the Moonraker and Pacifica Beach Hotel 
have put some marketing package together for weddings. San Mateo County Convention & 
Visitors Bureau and Mike Perez in City of Pacifica Parks, Beaches, Recreation Department 
are contacts for information about filming. Courtney mentioned some activity occurring with 
the new owners of the Quarry, building a culvert through the wetlands. She feels that we 
need a clear message and the same message on why the Quarry is important to build 
support before opposition squashes new owners’ efforts. There is a need for mobilized 
people with a passion for Pacifica. Courtney mentioned that she found a home at Fairmont 
School for the Rockaway Christmas decorations. 
 
Peter passed on comments. 
 
Victor reiterated support of Chamber of Commerce and business outreach ambassadors. 
 
Jim applauded Lorie and the City for what was done this year at Fog Fest – there was a 
bright, big display of Pacifica and the City booth provided great information about what is 
going on in the city. People learned what Pacifica is all about. Jim proposed that we do that 
every time [Fog Fest], and do this type of outreach more; he would like to expand on this 
idea of outreach. Jim requested listing of the Committee members on the Agenda for EDC 
meetings. 

 
13) Next Meeting Date: November 10, 2015 at 6:00pm 

 
 
14) Meeting Adjourned at 8:42pm 
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